SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 5th December 2005 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT






Cllr D H Gale (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine






   "   J Gurney






   "   D Jaeger





   "   C Osborne






   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman





   "   R Smith





   "   Mrs S Sutton






   "   G White
Together with C Cllr J Scott, Sgt E Bloodworth and PC Prutton (Biggleswade Police), two electors and one Member of the Press.
1.  APOLOGIES:  for absence had been received from Cllrs Baker, Frood and McMurdo and from Inspector J Maries.
2.  VERBAL PRESENTATION FROM SGT BLOODWORTH, BIGGLESWADE POLICE (73/05)
The Mayor welcomed Sgt Bloodworth to his first meeting of Sandy Town Council and thanked him for being present.

Sgt Bloodworth gave the apologies of Inspector Maries and introduced himself and his role within the Biggleswade Police organisation.  He said that his main function was to develop the Community Policing of the area.  He was Supervisor of the Neighbourhood Policing Team and was responsible for five Beat Managers, two Community Support Officers and the local Special Constabulary.

He was very anxious to bring closer the responsibilities of the Specials and the full time Officers and felt that training, development and deployment could easily be interlinked.
“Operation Occlude” to disperse anti-social behaviour was proving successful, from a peak of 73 incidents in August in Sandy this was down to 43 in November.  These appeared to include a hard core of some 40 young people although not all of these were suspected of criminal activity.

There was to be a special event for these young people and their parents in February at which it was hoped to be able to highlight the effect of their actions and that there were indeed other things available for them to do in the Town.

2.  VERBAL PRESENTATION FROM SGT BLOODWORTH, BIGGLESWADE POLICE (73/05) (CONTD)

Sgt Bloodworth then turned to the delegate’s report from the NALC Conference and some of the joint police/community activities that were taking place elsewhere.  From his reading of the report much similar was already underway in this area.

Radio Link
This had been in the planning stage since April, the big difficulty was the transmission of signals from Biggleswade to Sandy.  It was now hoped that these problems might be overcome by the use of a broadband link and this was being pursued.

Banned List

There were issues regarding the infringement of personal liberties in publishing these lists.  However as it was clear that some Forces had satisfied themselves as to the legalities this would be pursued when the radio link had been established.

Use of Community Support Officers

This was in hand.  Two had already been recruited and it was hoped that this would increase to 10.

Alcohol Ban

To get such a ban it was necessary to be able to prove that there was a real problem.  Any investigation had to be fully justified.
He understood the concerns of the Town Council and that a meeting was shortly to be held with Mr Rollings at MBDC to discuss the situation in Sandy.

Speed Watch

As this involved members of the local community being trained to use a hand held speed camera this scheme was far more relevant to smaller rural communities.
Pub Watch

This scheme was already in existence in Biggleswade and Sandy and was most successful.  

In answer to questions from Members, Sgt Bloodworth said that he could with notice, provide a list of those licensed premises that had been granted extended hours.

The current crime detection rate in this area was 27% to 28% but all efforts were devoted to what was known as “critical crime”.

A Member asked about the recent road traffic accident involving a large HGV on the A1.  Could not diversions etc have been put in place sooner to attempt to mitigate the chaos?

2.  VERBAL PRESENTATION FROM SGT BLOODWORTH, BIGGLESWADE POLICE (73/05) (CONTD)

Sgt Bloodworth pointed out that these matters were now the responsibility of the Highways Agency Incident Support Unit.  He understood the concern but had been advised that the critical factor in this incident was the size of the vehicles that would have to be diverted, up to 38 tonnes, and the limited number of alternative routes.  However this was under discussion with the Agency.

In answer to another question, Sgt Bloodworth said that P C Howarth would be replaced as soon as his promotion was known to be permanent.

Sgt Bloodworth was thanked for his attendance and he and PC Prutton retired from the meeting.

3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (74/05)
(a)
Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Mrs S Sutton
Planning Application 05/01866/FULL
Member is 










employed by the 










Applicants.

Cllr C Osborne
Planning Application 05/01866/FULL
Member’s daughter is 










employed by the 










Applicants.

(Both left the Chamber)

(b)
Personal Interests
Cllr C Osborne
Planning Application 05/01866/FULL
Member is a member/










supporter of the 










Applicant charity.

Cllr D Sharman
Planning Application 05/01866/FULL
Member is a member/










supporter of the 










Applicant charity.

Cllr C Osborne
Agenda Item 7(a) Recommendation re
Member is a 



Trees in Sandy Churchyard


Church Warden.

Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business under Agenda item 10.

Cllrs P Blaine

        D Gale

        J Gurney

        C Osborne

        M Pettitt
        M Scott

3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (74/05) (CONTD)

Dispensation had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 29th June 2005 to enable the following member to take a full part in the business under Agenda item 10.
Cllr D Jaeger
4.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (75/05)
(a)  An elector enquired if Sandy Town Council would support the extension of the existing Taxi Token Scheme to elderly persons and the disadvantaged to enable them to attend evening meetings, functions and events in Sandy when public transport did not exist?

RESOLVED:  That a letter be sent to MBDC to enquire if an extension of the existing scheme is possible.

(b)  An elector enquired about bus shelters in the town and who was responsible for additional provision.

The Clerk explained the role of the Rural Transport Partnership in respect of this matter and that he understood that the location suggested was already on the waiting list for shelters.  However as this list was countywide, he was unable to say when funding might be available.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk be requested to write to the Rural Transport Partnership to seek further information regarding the current Bus Shelter scheme.

(c)  An elector enquired about the traffic congestion in St Neots Road every morning.  Could Sandy Town Council do anything to assist with this increasing problem?  The Clerk reminded Members that representatives of the County Council and the Highways Agency would be attending the next meeting of the Community Liaison Forum in February to discuss highways and roads in Sandy.  That would be the opportunity to raise this matter.
5.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 
COUNCIL (76/05)
(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (77/05)
The Mayor commented on the list of events etc that he and the Deputy Mayor had attended on behalf of the Council, again it had been a busy period.
The Victorian Day on the 4th December had been another great success and he had written to the Chamber of Trade and other organisers congratulating them on their efforts.

25.10.05 Attended launch of “Bogus? Phone Us” Campaign at The Rufus Centre, Flitwick.

28.10.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Civic Reception of Richard Baker, Chairman of Beds County Council at John O’Gaunt Golf Club, Sutton.

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (77/05) (CONTD)
3.11.05 Together with the Mayoress attended the South Beds Chairman’s Reception at Luton.

11.11.05 Attended with the Royal British Legion the two minutes silence at the War Memorial, Sandy.

11.11.05 Together with the Mayoress attended the AGM of Age Concern at The Weatherley Centre, Biggleswade.

12.11.05 Attended with the Mayoress the Mayor of St Ives’ Charity Quiz Night.

13.11.05 Attended the Remembrance Day Parade and Wreath Laying and accompanied by the Mayoress and other Councillors, the Remembrance Day Service at St Swithun’s Church, Sandy.

18.11.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Annual Royal British Legion Poppy Ball at Shuttleworth.

19.11.05 Together with the Mayoress, Deputy Mayor and Mayoress attended the launch of the 2005 “Families in Need” Appeal at Satchells Estate Agents in Sandy.

25.11.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the 40th Anniversary celebrations of Sandy Library.

27.11.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Mayor of Dunstable’s Civic Service.

29.11.05 Together with the Mayoress, the Deputy Mayor and Deputy Mayoress attended the Sandy Air Training Corps Awards Evening.

1.12.05 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the St John Ambulance Reception in Bedford.

4.12.05 Attended with the Mayoress, Deputy Mayor and Mayoress and other Councillors the Annual Sandy Victorian Day and entertained Chairs and Mayors from other Towns and District Councils.
7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (78/05)
a)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 24th October 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

b)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 31st October 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be received, approved and adopted.
7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (78/05) (CONTD)

RECOMMENDATIONS:

Police Community Support Officers (F59/05)

RESOLVED:  That, if necessary, a financial contribution towards the cost of a Police Community Support Officer or Officers for the year 2006/07 should be found from the sum of £10,000.00 previously earmarked to pay for a Town Centre Manager, being funded from interest received on the Capital Account.

The Clerk reported that the decision of the Committee had been communicated to the Police.  A meeting would be arranged as soon as possible as had been requested, but Bedfordshire Police were now heavily engaged in the Government restructuring of Police Forces in the country and had deferred in depth consideration of additional Police Community Support Officers for some weeks.

c)  Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 7th November 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted (EXCLUDING 2006/07 ANNUAL ESTIMATES ITEMS)
RECOMMENDATIONS:

Emergency Lighting to Toilets in Council Offices

RESOLVED:  That the Town Council install emergency lighting immediately in the four toilets at the Council Offices at a total cost of £400.00 to be taken from the 2005/2006 Contingency Account.
The Chairman of the Audit Committee gave more information regarding the special item proposed for the car park.

RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council DSO staff be requested to undertake remedial and re-instatement works on the worn verge at the entrance to the car park.

d)  Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 14th November 2005
RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Minutes, including Exempt Item, Minute No S11/05, as previously circulated, be approved and adopted.

(b)  That Exempt Minute, Minute No S11/05 remain as an exempt Item.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

Disposal of Green Waste, Hedge Cuttings etc (S10/05)

The original Recommendation as put was not carried.

After further debate it was

7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (78/05) (CONTD)

RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council “contracts out” the twice per year cutting of all hedges in Sandy Cemetery, Sandy Allotments and Bedford Road Recreation Ground with effect from 1st April 2006 for three years at a cost of £1,100.00 per year and that a suitable sum be included in the Revenue Estimates for 2006/07.

A Member questioned the frequency of pollarding the trees and if it was necessary for these to be pruned twice per year?
RESOLVED:  That further advice be sought regarding the recommended frequency for pollarding the Lime Trees in the Churchyard and that upon receipt of this, a report be prepared for Council or Committee.

Clerk to the Council – Grading (S11/05)

SEE PART II – EXEMPT/CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES

PART “A” RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

MINUTE NO 78/05

A Member enquired about the wording of the Resolution in Item 14 of the Minutes concerning Corporate Objectives and Mission Statements and their preparation.
The Clerk advised that now the Minutes had been approved and adopted (including this Item) the Clerk and the Chairman of Staffing Committee would meet shortly to discuss how these documents should be prepared and hopefully to begin work on some “drafts” which would then be submitted for the consideration of the Council.

e)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 21st November
     2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted.
RECOMMENDATIONS:

Beeston Green Play Equipment (P65/05)

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Quotation received from Wicksteed Leisure for the replacement of play equipment, provision of safety surface and signage on Beeston Green be approved in the total sum of £11,974.00.
(b)  That the expenditure be found from the Capital Account.

8.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (79/05)

(a)  Cllr Mrs Sutton reported that the Sandy Enhancement Group had recently considered its “Special Project” for next year.

It was likely that this would be some form of permanent feature on the grassed area outside the Station.  A railway theme was being considered but this would only be possible subject to the approval of the Strategic Rail Authority, which was now being sought.

8.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (79/05) (CONTD)
(b)  Cllr Aldis reported on a recent meeting of the DART Community Transport Partnership.  Feedback on the first six months of service was being requested.  There were still problems of taking buses onto Fallowfield where it was suggested that the speed ramps were too high for buses to cross.

(c)  Cllr Osborne reported on a meeting of the Bedfordshire Town Councils Group held at Sandy.  In the absence of the Mayor he had Chaired the meeting which generally had been poorly attended.

Several of the items had been interesting, in particular discussion about Highway matters and long-term road improvements in the area.

A new contact centre had been established for highway matters and it was hoped that this would improve the efficiency of the repairs and maintenance sections and the new contractor Amey.

The Towns and Parish Councils Association representative had reported that progress with devolution of services with all principal Councils in the County was very slow and most disappointing.  

The reports were noted.
9.  CLERK’S REPORT (80/05)
(1)  Accounts 01.04.05 to 31.10.05
RESOLVED:  That the Lists of Receipts and Payments for October 2005 which had been on display prior to the meeting be received and approved.
10.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT (81/05)
(a)  The Minutes of the Meeting of the Working Group held on Monday 25th November 2005, which had been previously circulated, were received.

(b)  Members then moved to consider Recommendations from the Working Group.

Cllrs Jaeger and Blaine answered questions regarding the suggested Management Plan and the amount of annual financial input required from the Council.

After a full debate it was

RESOLVED:  That the revised Business Plan, including Management arrangements, as previously circulated with the Agenda for this Meeting, be approved for submission with the Bid to the Football Foundation.
ALSO RESOLVED:  That the location for the Pavilion as requested by the Football Foundation be the approved one.
FURTHER RESOLVED: That the Bid to the Football Foundation now be submitted by the Bid Consultant as soon as possible.

11.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (82/05)
There were none.
12.  PRESS RELEASE (83/05)
RESOLVED:  That no Press Release is considered necessary.
RESOLVED:  THAT IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS ABOUT TO BE TRANSACTED AND THE PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960, AND SECTION (1) OF THE EXEMPT INFORMATION, LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, IT MAY CONTAIN “INFORMATION RELATING TO A PARTICULAR EMPLOYEE, FORMER EMPLOYEE, OR APPLICANT TO BECOME AN EMPLOYEE OF, OR A PARTICULAR OFFICE HOLDER, FORMER OFFICE HOLDER OR APPLICANT TO BECOME AN OFFICE HOLDER UNDER THE AUTHORITY”, THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	17.11.05

112/05


	05/01858/FULL

Mr A Parsons

14 Stirling Close

Sandy

SG19 1TF
	Full application for the erection of a two storey side extension at 14 Stirling Close, Sandy, Beds.
Near neighbours 12 & 15 Stirling Close and 5 & 6 Delamare Close, Sandy notified
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
	

	18.11.05

113/05


	05/01866/FULL

RSPB

The Lodge

Sandy

SG19 2DL
	Full application for the change of use of land to form public access tracks at The Lodge, Potton Road, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
	

	18.11.05

114/05


	BC/CM/2005/48

Bedfordshire County Council

County Hall

Cauldwell Street

Bedford

MK42 9AP
	County Council application for the variation of conditions 1,5,25 and 27 of Planning Permission No: 5/2004 to amend application details, phased working and restoration of quarry for sand and gravel extraction at Ivel and Manor Farms, Warren Villas Quarry, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
	

	21.11.05

115/05


	05/01830/FULL

Aragon Housing Assn

2 Shannon Court

Sandy

SG19 1AG
	Full application for the erection of a shed in the corner of the front garden of 3 Dapifer Drive, Sandy , Beds.

Near neighbours 1 and 5 Dapifer Drive, Sandy notified

	RESOLVED:  No objections

Provided that the Consent is personal to the current occupier of the property only.
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
	

	22.11.05

116/05
	05/01897/FULL

Mr & Mrs R Feasey

59 Waverley Avenue

Sandy

SG19 1TD
	Full application for the erection of a single storey rear extension at 59 Waverley Avenue, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 57 & 61 Waverley Avenue and 8 & 10 Powers Close, Sandy, notified


	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	28.11.05

117/05


	05/01934/FULL

Mr Raymond & Miss Taqui

5 Crow Hill

Sandy

SG19 2RZ
	Full application for the erection of a conservatory to the rear of 5 Crow Hill, Sandy, Beds.  (Retrospective)

Near neighbours 3 and 7 Crow Hill, Sandy notified

	RESOLVED:  No objections
	Town Council

5.12.05

7.12.05
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